
Senate Committee on Transportation 
This measure may be considered for action during today’s work session. 

May 7, 2015 
 

ASSEMBLY BILL 189 (R1) 
 Revises provisions governing special license plates.  (BDR 43-529) 
 
 Sponsored by: Assembly Members Wheeler, O’Neill, et al. 
 Date Heard: April 28, 2015 
 Fiscal Impact: Effect on Local Government:  No. 
  Effect on the State:  Yes. 

 
Assembly Bill 189 makes various changes relating to special license plates.  The bill requires 
an application by a charitable organization for a special license plate to include a budget 
prepared by or for the organization if it is not a governmental entity whose budget is included 
in the Executive Budget.  The charitable organization must annually provide the Commission 
on Special License Plates with a report on the organization’s budget detailing how special plate 
fees have been expended and a copy of its most recent federal tax return, if any.  The measure 
also requires the organization to annually publish the tax return on its website or in a 
newspaper of general circulation in the county where the organization is based.  
 
This bill further authorizes the Commission to request the Legislative Commission to direct 
the Legislative Auditor to perform an audit of any charitable organization receiving fees from 
the sale of special license plates if the Commission on Special License Plates has reasonable 
cause to believe or has received a credible complaint that the organization has: 
 
1. Filed with the Commission on Special License Plates or the Department of Motor Vehicles 

forms or records that are inadequate or inaccurate;  
 

2. Committed improper practices of financial administration; or  
 

3. Failed to use adequate methods and procedures to ensure that all money received by the 
organization from special license plates is appropriately expended.   

 
Finally, A.B. 189 provides that all records of a charitable organization that receives fees and 
any person who receives grants from a charitable organization related to the receipt or use of 
money from the sale of special license plates are public records available for public inspection. 
 
Amendments: Senator Hammond proposed the attached amendment to clarify that only 

certain documents and information submitted to the Commission on Special 
License Plates by a charitable organization are public records and available 
for public inspection.   
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